STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
February 14, 2018
TIME:
10:30 a.m.

PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street

3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
Charles Smith, Vice Chairman

Fontaine Smallwood

James Berndt

Ezio Rebechi

ABSENT:
James Johnson, Chairman



Robin Bailey, Executive Director
STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Sloane Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer

CALL TO ORDER
Charles Smith, Vice Chair, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors to order at 10:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the January 10, 2018, Business Meeting, MOTION made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes without correction.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Smith, Vice Chairman, gave an oral report of following complaints:

HVAC1170082 – Precharge.
HVAC170093 – Closed.
HVAC180008 – Criminal Charges.

HVAC180010 – Further Investigation.

HVAC180014 – Precharge.
HVAC180018 – Precharge.

HVAC180025 – Precharge.
HVAC180039 – Consent Order.

HVAC180041 – Investigation.

HVAC180046 – Criminal Charges.

HVAC180052 – Criminal Charges.

HVAC180053 – Investigation.

Twelve (12) complaints reviewed of which one (1) complaint was closed, three (3) sent to Investigation, three (3) criminal charges, one (1) consent order, and three one (3) precharge.  MOTION was made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Berndt and unanimously carried to approve the Complaint Committee report.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
None.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Counsel Kinstler stated that there were twelve (12) applications received for review of which three (3) were master examination two (2) approved one (1) pending more information. Six (6) conduct applications; five (5) original apprentice and one (1) journey examination.  Four (4) apprentice were administratively approved, one (1) apprentice approved with additional information of employment, and one (1) journey approved for review with additional information. MOTION was made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Rebechi and unanimously carried to approve the Application Committee report.

Review of PSI Examination Results
Vice Chair, Charles Smith, provided the following report:

a. PSI Report and Statistics
The examination report for the month of January 2018 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	60
	28
	32
	47%


The examination report cumulative results as reported by PSI Exams are as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	60
	28
	32
	47%


The examination report year to date as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	8652
	3746
	4906
	43%


OLD BUSINESS
None.
NEW BUSINESS

MPMIA Annual Training Seminar 2018
A flyer was provided announcing inspector training held annually.  The event beings on Friday, April 6, 2018 at 5:30 p.m. with a meet and greet at the Ocean City American Legion.

Accommodations will be available at the Howard Johnson Oceanfront Plaza Hotel, 1109 Atlantic Avenue.  Discounted rates for reservations made under MPMIA available until March 5th.  Contact toll free number is 1-888-465-3451.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Statutory Fees
Counsel Kinstler is preparing the regulation text to convert statutory fees to regulation pursuant to the creation of the Mechanical Board Special Fund in the 2017 legislative session, to take effect on July 1, 2018. The fee amounts will not be changed from those indicated in the stator provisions. The Mechanical Boards are awaiting the Secretary’s approval of the regulation concept. As Counsel to each of the Mechanical Boards, Ms. Kinstler will draft the proposed regulations for each of the Board, including HVACR.  
Board Composition
The Board discussed the several vacancies on the current Board, including three vacant seats for one (1) consumer member and two (2) industry members. Former Assistant Commissioner, Harry Loleas, sent word to Board members present that there has been a new industry member appointed. 
CORRESPONDENCE
None.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Vice Chair, Charles Smith, brought up a problem with licensed individuals asking for a portion of a contract price as a down payment and wanted to know if there was something in the applicable laws or regulations that provided a ceiling or maximum amount that can be demanded as a down payment for HVACR contracts. Counsel, in researching this inquiry, shared a provision applicable to the Maryland Home Improvement Commission (MHIC), Business Regulation Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, §8-617(b) indicating that “a person may not receive a deposit of more than one-third of the home improvement contract.”  MOTION was made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Rebechi and unanimously carried to consider legislation in the 2019 session to limit the down payment that an HVACR contractor may require to not more than one-third of the contract price.

Counsel advised the Board that Ms. Bailey will have to prepare a concept a paper, which the Secretary would have to approve before Ms. Kinstler can prepare text for the proposal.

ADJOURNMENT
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Rebechi, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 10:54 a.m.
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